

Discussion Paper November 2020

Addressing the Effect of COVID-19 on Democracy in South and Southeast Asia

Joshua Kurlantzick

COUNCIL on FOREIGN RELATIONS

Discussion Paper November 2020

Addressing the Effect of COVID-19 on Democracy in South and Southeast Asia

Joshua Kurlantzick

The Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) is an independent, nonpartisan membership organization, think tank, and publisher dedicated to being a resource for its members, government officials, business executives, journalists, educators and students, civic and religious leaders, and other interested citizens in order to help them better understand the world and the foreign policy choices facing the United States and other countries. Founded in 1921, CFR carries out its mission by maintaining a diverse membership, including special programs to promote interest and develop expertise in the next generation of foreign policy leaders; convening meetings at its headquarters in New York and in Washington, DC, and other cities where senior government officials, members of Congress, global leaders, and prominent thinkers come together with CFR members to discuss and debate major international issues; supporting a Studies Program that fosters independent research, enabling CFR scholars to produce articles, reports, and books and hold roundtables that analyze foreign policy issues and make concrete policy recommendations; publishing Foreign Affairs, the preeminent journal of international affairs and U.S. foreign policy; sponsoring Independent Task Forces that produce reports with both findings and policy prescriptions on the most important foreign policy topics; and providing up-to-date information and analysis about world events and American foreign policy on its website, CFR.org.

The Council on Foreign Relations takes no institutional positions on policy issues and has no affiliation with the U.S. government. All views expressed in its publications and on its website are the sole responsibility of the author or authors.

For further information about CFR or this paper, please write to the Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065, or call Communications at 212.434.9888. Visit CFR's website, CFR.org.

Copyright © 2020 by the Council on Foreign Relations®, Inc. All rights reserved.

This paper may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form beyond the reproduction permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law Act (17 U.S.C. Sections 107 and 108) and excerpts by reviewers for the public press, without express written permission from the Council on Foreign Relations.

This paper was made possible by the generous support of the Henry Luce Foundation.

.

CONTENTS

- 1 Introduction
- 3 Backsliding in Motion
- 8 Accelerating Democratic Regression: COVID-Related Factors
- 13 The Global Context
- 17 The Way Forward
- 23 Conclusion
- 25 Endnotes
- 35 About the Author

Contents

INTRODUCTION

South and Southeast Asia have demonstrated mixed results in combating the coronavirus pandemic, yet the COVID-19 pandemic has been a political boon for illiberal leaders. (Illiberal leaders undermine open societies and free political systems; they usually still allow elections, but they damage or outright destroy political institutions and norms and attack civil liberties.) These politicians include leaders such as Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi, elected in free and fair elections, and more autocratic leaders such as Cambodian Prime Minister Hun Sen, whose elections have been increasingly unfree and unfair. In South and Southeast Asia, illiberal leaders, many of whom are illiberal populists, have used the pandemic as an opportunity to consolidate political and economic power, regardless of whether these actions contribute to actual public health responses.¹

South and Southeast Asia have had some of the most extreme COVID-19-related democratic regressions in the world. Even before the coronavirus emerged, growing political polarization, illiberal populism and sectarianism, the legacy of authoritarian rule, and the continuing influence of militaries in politics were undermining democratic politics in these regions.² And combating COVID-19 does require some limitations on freedom, at least until an effective vaccine becomes available. In fact, even some longtime democracies in developed regions have struggled to balance addressing public health concerns and protecting citizens' freedoms. Meanwhile, as news media worldwide remain focused on the pandemic, democratic regression in developing countries is receiving less attention.

The COVID-19-era consolidation of political influence should be countered to ensure that politicians cannot use the pandemic to

Introduction 1

permanently amass more power. Across South and Southeast Asia, defenders of democratic norms and institutions should support safe elections and work to ensure that, even if leaders have amassed extensive powers to fight the pandemic, these powers are time-limited and that plans for returning to political normality are in place. In countries where the number of COVID-19 cases and deaths have been relatively low, such as Malaysia and Thailand, supporters of democratic rights and institutions should use street protests, parliamentary sessions, and social media, with appropriate health precautions, to pressure governments. In states that have failed to handle COVID-19 effectively, opponents should highlight these mistakes and show that limiting political freedoms does not guarantee better public health outcomes.³

External actors have a role to play as well. The United States cooperates most effectively in these regions with freer countries, and many illiberal leaders, such as the Philippines' Rodrigo Duterte, have proved to be mercurial and difficult partners. Leading democracies, which for decades have promoted democratic change in South and Southeast Asia, should highlight flaws in the idea that authoritarian states can better address COVID-19, should support the regions' democrats, and should push back against efforts by leading autocracies to suggest that authoritarian rulers, not democracies, are effective at fighting COVID-19.4

BACKSLIDING IN MOTION

South and Southeast Asia's democratic progress has been in reverse since at least the early 2010s, and COVID-19 has sped up the reversal.⁵ In the 1990s and 2000s, Southeast Asia underwent extensive democratization, and, by the early 2010s, countries including East Timor, Indonesia, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, and even Cambodia and Myanmar had made substantial political progress. But this progress has faltered. Despite having been led by civilian and relatively democratic governments for most of the 1990s and 2000s, Thailand saw a military coup in 2014.6 The junta, when it finally allowed an election in 2019, created an unfair electoral environment: it used constitutional changes and other maneuvering to allow a pro-military party, Palang Pracharat, to win the 2019 election. When the opposition Future Forward Party performed well in the election and continued to draw sizable popular support after the vote, Thailand's top court dissolved the party.8 In the Philippines, President Rodrigo Duterte, elected to a six-year term in 2016, has overseen a bloody drug "war" that has resulted in thousands of extrajudicial killings; he has had political opponents and journalists jailed and has undermined the independence of the Supreme Court and other institutions. Overall, by the end of the 2010s, seven of the eleven Southeast Asian states were less free than they had been a decade earlier. 10 The exceptions were the tiny East Timor and Singapore; Myanmar, which could hardly become less free than it had been during decades of brutal military rule; and Malaysia, which had its first real transfer of power after an opposition victory in 2018.

In South Asia, too, countries have experienced democratic backsliding over the past decade, although exceptions, such as Bhutan, remain. The government of Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi has attacked freedom of the press, revoked Jammu and Kashmir's autonomy and

increased repression in the region, and used a range of questionable legal and financial measures to hamper political opponents. 11 In Jammu and Kashmir, the government has preventively detained an unknown number of politicians and other Kashmiri leaders without filing any charges against them, in moves that appear to violate protections in the Indian constitution.¹² The Modi government has further undermined independent institutions such as the Reserve Bank of India, the anticorruption ombudsman's office, and the Supreme Court. In Sri Lanka, the Rajapaksa family now controls the parliament, the presidency, and the military and is implementing an increasingly illiberal populist majoritarianism, which crushes the rights of minority Muslims and Tamils.¹³ After a presidential election in 2019 and a parliamentary election in 2020 that returned the Rajapaksas to power after five years—they also had ruled Sri Lanka between 2005 and 2015—the Rajapaksas moved quickly to erode checks on their powers and reduce protections for minorities.¹⁴ Soon after it won a two-thirds parliamentary majority in the election, the Rajapaksa government introduced a bill to repeal the nineteenth amendment to the constitution—the amendment had placed limits on the powers of the presidency—thereby giving the president extensive new powers.¹⁵

In Bangladesh, Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina and her Awami League party have turned a once relatively robust democracy into a de facto one-party state, where opposition leaders are jailed and harassed and the media threatened and cowed into acquiescence. ¹⁶ In Nepal, the government has increasingly tried to restrict speech online and taken other steps to circumscribe civil liberties. ¹⁷

DOMESTIC FACTORS DRIVING BACKSLIDING

Multiple forces drive democratic backsliding in South and Southeast Asia. In Cambodia, Myanmar, and Nepal, which had had long histories of authoritarianism and civil conflict, democratic institutions and norms remained fragile even in the early 2010s. These institutions, never fully formed, came undone easily. In several other states in these regions, armed forces never fully retreated to the barracks even in the 1990s and 2000s. Instead, these militaries continued to meddle in politics. While Thailand was the most egregious example of military intervention—the 2014 coup was the twenty-second coup or coup attempt in the kingdom in a century—Indonesia, the Maldives, Myanmar, Pakistan, and the Philippines also continued to see military intervention in politics.

Throughout the 2010s in India, Indonesia, the Philippines, Sri Lanka, and Thailand, working- and lower middle-class people also became increasingly dissatisfied with traditional parties and politicians, who often came from elite backgrounds and did not significantly improve social services or foster greater economic equality.²⁰ These voters increasingly became attracted to charismatic but illiberal populist leaders, such as former Thai Prime Minister Thaksin Shinawatra, Modi, Duterte, and the Rajapaksas. These men—and they were all men—promised a tough type of rule, claiming that a strong hand was necessary to break up elite monopolies on political power, fight inequality, improve services, battle crime, and ensure the will of the majority prevailed in politics and society.²¹ (Not all of the region's illiberal leaders are populists, but many of them today are.) However, many of these illiberal populists, who portrayed themselves as political outsiders, were elites themselves, and their policies could take significant tolls on the poor: Thaksin was a billionaire telecommunications tycoon, and Duterte hails from an elite political family. Meanwhile, Duterte draws some of his strongest support from middle- and lower middle-class voters, even though his so-called drug "war" has exacted an outsize toll on the poor and lower middle class.²²

Many South and Southeast Asian illiberal populists also have used the region's rising sectarianism, polarization, and explosion of social media to bolster their political bases and demonize ethnic, religious, and other minority groups, blaming them for entrenched societal problems.²³ The exponential growth of social media use in South and Southeast Asia, where legal restrictions on online misinformation and disinformation are weak, has allowed leaders such as Duterte, Modi, and the Rajapaksas to use social media platforms to spread conspiracy theories; launch vicious attacks on political rivals, judges, reporters, and minorities; and galvanize supporters, particularly with hateful rhetoric about minority groups—Christians in Indonesia, lower-class drug users in the Philippines, and Muslims in India, Myanmar, Sri Lanka, and Thailand. 24 Some South and Southeast Asian leaders do not use social media to launch the attacks themselves, the way U.S. President Donald J. Trump does. Instead, leaders such as Modi have allowed a proliferation of unchecked online activity by actors supportive of the ruling party, and these actors launch attacks, galvanize supporters, and spread hateful rhetoric.25

In the past two decades, much of South and Southeast Asia also has undergone greater political polarization along regional, ethnic, and religious lines.²⁶ Now, in many South and Southeast Asian countries,

partisans increasingly shun the compromise necessary for democracies to function and treat every election as a life-or-death event.²⁷ Rising polarization reduces the potential for compromise, which is essential for democracies to function.

INTERNATIONAL FACTORS DRIVING BACKSLIDING

Meanwhile, global democratic powers that, between the 1990s and mid-2010s, had criticized South and Southeast Asian leaders for undermining democracy have mostly stayed silent in recent years. Since the mid-2010s, leading democracies such as the United States, Australia, and Japan have become less focused on democracy promotion, both in Asia and globally, as their publics have become less internationalist, as these wealthy states have elected leaders who have less interest in democracy promotion, and as these leading democracies themselves have become less democratic.²⁸

The Trump administration's approach to the Indo-Pacific region, the Free and Open Indo-Pacific concept, theoretically supports promoting freedom throughout South and Southeast Asia.²⁹ Yet with a few exceptions, such as pushing hard for democracy in Cambodia, the White House has mostly abdicated responsibility on international democracy promotion. The Trump administration repeatedly has tried to slash the budget for democracy promotion efforts, though Congress usually has restored these funds.³⁰ The president himself has built close links with a series of authoritarian leaders including Turkey's Recep Tayyip Erdogan, Russia's Vladimir Putin, and Egypt's Abdel Fatah al-Sisi, denigrated alliances with democracies such as the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, and had sour relations with many democratic leaders such as Germany's Angela Merkel and Canada's Justin Trudeau.³¹ In Southeast Asia, President Trump has publicly praised the Duterte administration's bloody and extrajudicial "war" on drugs.³²

Other leading democracies also have become less focused on democracy promotion, and the COVID-19 pandemic has only added to their shifts to domestic priorities. In the 1990s and early 2000s, for instance, Japan was a powerful advocate for freer politics in regional states such as Cambodia. But in recent years, Japan, focused on combating China's regional strategic influence, has paid far less attention to democratic regression in states strategically vital to Tokyo such as Cambodia, Myanmar, and the Philippines. And overall, as Larry Diamond of Stanford University notes in a new study in the journal *Democratization*, most of the biggest democracies, those that belong to

the Group of Twenty, have suffered democratic regression themselves in the past fifteen years. With their own democracies regressing, they are often inadequate examples for developing countries and are far less focused on supporting democracy abroad.³³

As leading democracies have turned inward and become less democratic themselves, authoritarian powers China and Russia have become more active on the global stage. China has supported illiberal leaders across South and Southeast Asia, often stepping in to provide help when democracies criticize or ostracize illiberal leaders. When Thailand's military overthrew an elected government in 2014, the Barack Obama administration rhetorically criticized Bangkok and imposed sanctions on the coup government. China immediately courted the coup government, demonstrating it would provide rhetorical, military, and economic support—and shore up the junta.³⁴ Similarly, when leading democracies pulled funding and monitors from the Cambodian elections in mid-2018 as it became clear they would not be free and fair, China stepped in. It announced a series of new concessional loans and infrastructure projects, timed to Hun Sen's campaign period, and also provided election funding.35 Hun Sen won the sham election and has continued to crack down on opposition politicians and civil society since then.

ACCELERATING DEMOCRATIC REGRESSION

COVID-Related Factors

Although South and Southeast Asia were already experiencing democratic regression, the pandemic has accelerated the decline. The COVIDera backsliding is even more notable both because it has come about in well-established democracies such as India and Indonesia and because South Asia and Southeast Asia had become two of the freest regions of the developing world in the 1990s and 2000s. Regional leaders have taken advantage of the pandemic to repress freedoms in several ways.

LEADERS USE COVID-19 TO EXPAND THEIR AUTHORITY VIA LEGISLATION

Political leaders across the regions have used the virus threat as an opportunity to enact new legislation, and sometimes issue executive orders, that expands the extent of their authority without clear time limits, reduces bureaucratic checks on government, and even imposes versions of martial law. The Thai government has taken on emergency powers that allow the authorities to arrest people simply for making statements about COVID-19 that could "instigate fear" or "mislead the public."36 These categories are so broad that they could include nearly any criticism of Prime Minister Prayuth Chan-ocha or other top government officials. In the Philippines, Duterte has not only instituted harsh and poorly planned lockdown measures but also taken on expansive emergency powers, granted to him by a compliant legislature.³⁷ The emergency powers include the ability to effect a warrantless arrest against anyone a government-appointed council claims is "suspicious." The Philippine legislature has extended Duterte's emergency powers, and whether these powers will be time-limited at all remains unclear.

There has, to this point, been minimal regional pushback from opposition politicians and civil society against pandemic-related legislation and executive actions that could further undermine democracy. This pushback has been limited in part because restrictions on gatherings have largely eliminated space for public protests, and legislatures are barely functioning. Duterte's harsh lockdown in the Philippines, for instance, has prevented a significant public response to his seizure of power. Similarly, India's draconian response to the pandemic has limited opposition to Modi's actions. 38 Modi's rapidly enacted lockdown in March, during which people were banned from leaving their homes for three weeks, led to panic among many Indians. Millions rushed across the country to their hometowns before the restrictions set in; once the lockdown had come into force, the police arrested and brutalized people not in their homes.³⁹ On the move, fearful of being deprived of basic necessities and without access to basic safety net programs such as food rations, and facing an increasingly intolerant government, few of these affected Indians have had the time or ability to contest Modi's policies. Although angry migrant workers have held sporadic demonstrations against the harshness of the lockdown, the protests have not gelled into a larger movement.40

Moreover, people are fearful of the virus and, sometimes desiring strong containment measures, are inclined to initially rally around their leaders. Populations have become willing, for public health reasons, to tolerate greater surveillance and restrictions on freedom of assembly. Even developed democracies such as South Korea have used cell phone tracking for contact tracing, and wealthy states such as New Zealand have instituted tough lockdowns, albeit with time limits and without abrogating freedom of speech and other rights. 42 Fear of the virus also

can foster a public desire for strong, even autocratic, rule, particularly in places where the population believes that nascent democracy has not helped improve standards of living or combat corruption and that democratic leaders have been ineffective in their responses to COVID-19. In Indonesia, for instance, surveys by Indikator Politik Indonesia have found falling public support for democracy this year, a drop due in part to public sentiment that Indonesia's democratically elected leaders have handled the pandemic response poorly.⁴³

LEADERS MARGINALIZE OPPOSITION AND ENHANCE CONTROL OF LEGISLATURES

Leaders in South and Southeast Asia's most powerful democracies and hybrid regimes also have been among the most aggressive in the world in using COVID-19 to marginalize opposition political parties and civil society and to centralize political control within legislatures and other governing structures.

In Malaysia, after infighting within the governing coalition, which had defeated the long-dominant United Malays National Organization (UMNO) in 2018, the king in March nominated a new prime minister, Muhyiddin Yassin. Muhyiddin formed a government primarily with backing from UMNO.44 Muhyiddin's government, which holds a slim majority in the legislature, has repeatedly prevented parliamentary sessions from convening, citing the pandemic. The irregular meeting of parliament has curtailed opposition leaders' most visible public platform. Curtailing parliament also prevents no-confidence votes and defections from Muhyiddin's coalition.⁴⁵ The government has also dropped criminal charges against several UMNO figures allegedly connected to the massive 1Malaysia Development Berhad (1MDB) financial scandal and packed state companies with UMNO allies. (Former prime minister and UMNO stalwart Najib Razak was found guilty and sentenced to up to twelve years in jail for his role in the 1MDB scandal.46) When opposition leader Anwar Ibrahim tried to challenge the Muhyiddin government, saying that he and not the prime minister now had a majority of support in the lower house of parliament, Malaysia's king, perhaps demonstrating his desire to keep Muhyiddin in power, declined to support Anwar's efforts.⁴⁷

In South Asia, governments also have cracked down on opposition and bolstered their control of legislatures. The Bangladeshi government has detained political opponents and civil society leaders who have criticized Dhaka's pandemic response, often under the harsh Digital Security Act, which gives the authorities broad powers to arrest people for making statements online.⁴⁸ Under the law, anyone in Bangladesh can be arrested for posts related to the "coronavirus pandemic to negatively affect the nation's image" or posts that "cause the law and order situation to deteriorate," categories that could include a broad range of news coverage and commentary. 49 In Pakistan, the government has cracked down on dissent and given the military extensive control of the pandemic response. 50 The Sri Lankan government has used military intelligence to collect data from many Sri Lankans—seemingly also a means of intimidation—and ramped up curbs on political opposition.⁵¹ And the Modi government has in recent months arrested many opposition activists, some of whom had in early 2020 led protests against a new citizenship law they argue discriminates against Muslims.⁵² The opposition activists, many of whom have been arrested on sedition and antiterrorism laws, claim that once the authorities detain them they have little access to legal counsel or ability to contest charges because of restrictions put into place due to COVID-19.53

Even in Indonesia, the most consolidated democracy in Southeast Asia, the government of President Joko Widodo, or Jokowi, has veered toward autocracy during the pandemic, in part by curtailing civil society. As Jokowi has struggled to address the crisis, feuding with provincial governors, the national government has imposed extensive new curbs on free speech. ⁵⁴ The Indonesian police, for instance, have implemented new procedures that allow them to bring charges against people who criticize the president's or other government officials' COVID-19 response. The police have arrested many critics, including some prominent activists. ⁵⁵

LEADERS USE DISINFORMATION IN THE COVID-19 ERA TO HIDE PUBLIC HEALTH FAILURES AND CENTRALIZE POWER

Many regional leaders also have spread disinformation about COVID-19 to obscure their failure to contain the pandemic and to bolster their power. In India, for instance, the administration of Prime Minister Modi, who has stoked cultural and religious divisions since first being sworn in in 2014, has used the pandemic to further foment discord, in part by spreading falsehoods about minority groups. ⁵⁶ Top officials of the ruling Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) have repeatedly scapegoated Muslims, Dalits, and other minorities as conduits of COVID-19 despite an absence of scientific evidence to support this claim. ⁵⁷ (To be sure, the Tablighi Jamaat proselytizing movement held a large gathering in Delhi

early on in the pandemic, and that gathering became an early superspreader event, but BJP officials and the media then began scapegoating all Muslims as spreaders of the virus.⁵⁸)

This stigmatization via disinformation, and the already poisonous climate for minorities under Modi, has led to spikes in violence against Muslims since the pandemic took hold.⁵⁹ It also has provided the Modi government with an opportunity to crack down on Muslim civil society activists, with reports of thousands of arrests under the guise of controlling the outbreak.⁶⁰

Leading autocratic states outside of South and Southeast Asia have abetted this disinformation. In recent months, Beijing has increased its use of information and disinformation to attack democracies' response to COVID-19 and promote its own approach to the virus. 61 Claims that authoritarian states have done better in managing COVID-19 are false: No systemic study has shown that autocracy is linked to controlling a pandemic. China, Thailand, and Vietnam, three highly repressive states in East Asia, have developed highly effective pandemic responses. A lower middle-income country with a population of nearly ninety-five million and dense cities, Vietnam has seen roughly 1,100 cases and 35 reported deaths.⁶² By comparison, the United States, with roughly 3.5 times the population of Vietnam, has had over 11.1 million cases and some 246,000 deaths at the time of writing this paper. 63 But many autocratic states, including Iran and Russia, have failed to contain COVID-19.64 Meanwhile, democracies such as Germany, New Zealand, and South Korea have successfully battled the virus.⁶⁵

THE GLOBAL CONTEXT

Democratic backsliding is not unique to South and Southeast Asia, even though those regions have fallen from greater democratic heights than some other developing regions. COVID-19 has been a boon for many, though not all, illiberal politicians around the world. A recent Freedom House study shows that the condition of democracy and human rights has deteriorated in eighty countries since the pandemic began. To be sure, not all illiberal leaders have taken advantage of COVID-19 to amass more powers. Nevertheless, many have. Venezuelan President Nicolás Maduro has jailed journalists, activists, and health-care workers for questioning Maduro's approach to the virus—and for generally questioning the government at all. The government of El Salvador, using COVID-19 as an excuse, has ignored Supreme Court rulings that declared it illegal for the government to seize property of people it accused of disobeying quarantines; El Salvador's government also has used the police for widespread detentions.

In Eastern Europe and other former Soviet states, the story is similar. Hungarian Prime Minister Viktor Orbán has been granted extensive emergency powers by a compliant parliament. Even though the law that gave him these powers was withdrawn in June, he continues to wield essentially the same, almost limitless, powers. Partly because of COVID-19-related crackdowns in former Soviet states and their neighboring countries, Freedom House's most recent annual report on democracy in the former Soviet Union found fewer democracies across that region than at any time since 1995.

In the Middle East and sub-Saharan Africa as well, governments have used the pandemic to restrict freedoms. The Algerian government has arrested and used brutal force against many anti-government activists under the guise of stopping the pandemic's spread.⁷² Turkey,

meanwhile, has detained hundreds of people for allegedly writing "provocative" posts about the pandemic online.⁷³ In Egypt, the most repressive state in North Africa, the government of President Abdel Fatah al-Sisi has used the pandemic as an opportunity to amend emergency legislation and give the president and the armed forces even stricter control over Egyptian society.⁷⁴ In sub-Saharan Africa, Zimbabwe's government has used the threat of COVID-19 to step up detentions of opposition politicians and activists.⁷⁵

LONG-TERM IMPLICATIONS

Measures enacted, in theory, to combat COVID-19 could last long beyond the end of the pandemic. History suggests that legislation enacted and executive actions taken in response to national emergencies are rarely repealed, even when those emergencies recede. Sometimes, crisis-era legislation and executive actions are kept in place. Other times, they are repurposed to suit other policy aims while still helping governments maintain sizable powers. In the United States, a more consolidated democracy than countries in South or Southeast Asia, the Patriot Act, passed after 9/11, is essentially still in place nearly two decades later despite criticisms that it has outlived its usefulness, allows law enforcement overly broad surveillance powers, and has been used in ways not envisioned by its drafters in $2001.^{76}$

In South and Southeast Asia, legislation and executive actions implemented in the COVID-19 era could have similar fates as the Patriot Act. Some opposition Philippine policymakers and civil society leaders, for instance, believe that Duterte, who has already had his emergency powers extended to 2021, could maintain his emergency powers into 2022, when his term ends. He could use these powers to help his favored successor win the next presidential election and then continue Duterte-style strongman policies.⁷⁷ (A Philippine president is limited to one six-year term.) In Cambodia, India, Thailand, and other countries in the region, governments have already extended their initial emergency powers. Leaders in these states will face massive temptations to maintain these powers even after the pandemic is controlled.

POLITICAL POWER, PUBLIC HEALTH FAILURES

Many of these illiberal leaders have become more powerful even as they have failed on the public health front. Many leaders, both in the region and globally, who have mismanaged the pandemic are illiberal populists, who dislike expertise and employ an improvisational, chaotic governing style. Disdain for expertise and poor policy coordination, challenging even at the best of times, have hindered such leaders in addressing COVID-19. (By contrast, some authoritarian states not led by populists, such as Vietnam, have been able to pursue coherent, coordinated, and effective COVID-19 policies.⁷⁸)

Not all populist leaders have downplayed or mishandled COVID-19: a recent study by the Tony Blair Institute for Global Change found that a majority of populist leaders had taken the pandemic seriously.⁷⁹ However, the study also found that populist leaders of some of the largest democracies have not taken the pandemic seriously enough, and even those populists who took the pandemic seriously have degraded democracy as they pursued relatively effective public health policies.⁸⁰ In Brazil, for instance, President Jair Bolsonaro, who has intense contempt for expertise, long denied that the virus was a real threat, mishandled the federal-state relationship in combating COVID-19, and promoted conspiracy theories, even as he himself contracted COVID-19.81 Under Bolsonaro's chaotic leadership, Brazil has experienced one of the worst outbreaks in the world.82 In the United States, the Trump administration's mismanagement of COVID-19 also has stemmed in part from the president's disregard for expertise, undermining of the federal bureaucracy, and improvisational governing style.83 As a result, the United States has had by far the most deaths from COVID-19 of any country in the world, and the virus has ravaged the White House itself.84

In South and Southeast Asia, many illiberal populist leaders have struggled to contain the virus, yet this poor governance has not stopped them from grabbing more power. Modi's lockdown, which gave the population and provincial leaders little time to prepare and came while the national government spent little effort creating a safety net, has been a disaster. 85 The poorly planned lockdown did not flatten India's COVID-19 caseload curve.⁸⁶ But it unleashed societal chaos and cratered the economy, which shrank by roughly 24 percent in the second quarter of the year, even as Modi's administration amassed more power. 87 (Some Indian states such as Kerala, however, have handled the lockdown effectively, delivering food to people's homes and likely reducing public anger in the process.) In the Philippines, Duterte's approach to COVID-19 has been poorly informed and has badly damaged the economy, while the virus remains uncontrolled. Duterte underplayed the threat of the virus for far too long, telling the public in a national address in March that it would be foolish to be scared of COVID-19 and being seen in public defying guidelines on social distancing, until

he abruptly reversed course and implemented an extensive lockdown. Even now, he fails to provide consistent guidance or support public health experts who could deliver a consistent public message, while amassing power through emergency measures and other efforts. 88

Although the pandemic has allowed South and Southeast Asian leaders to become more autocratic in the short term, their longer-term failure to adequately address COVID-19 could provide opponents opportunities to challenge them and unwind their concentration of power. Indeed, their governance failures could make them more vulnerable to challenges from political opposition, undermine their abilities to centralize power, and ultimately make restoring democratic institutions and norms easier. Around the world, leaders such as New Zealand Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern and German Chancellor Angela Merkel who have overseen effective responses to COVID-19 have seen their popularity skyrocket, with Ardern recently winning the biggest electoral victory in modern New Zealand history. Conversely, in countries with severe effects of the pandemic on public health and the economy, leaders' public image and popularity often have declined.

THE WAY FORWARD

Even in developed countries, public health experts predict that the pandemic will not be effectively contained and life will not return to some kind of normality until late 2021. In South and Southeast Asia, where mass vaccination could be a logistical challenge, a return to normality could take even longer. In the intervening years, illiberal leaders could take further measures to entrench their power and neutralize all opposition, moving their countries closer to outright authoritarian rule—an outcome already achieved in some former regional hybrid regimes such as Cambodia. In the intervening years, illiberal leaders could take further measures to entrench their power and neutralize all opposition, moving their countries closer to outright authoritarian rule—an outcome already achieved in some former regional hybrid regimes such as Cambodia.

It is essential, then, that defenders of democratic norms and institutions act quickly to prevent leaders from using the pandemic to entrench their power and undermine democracy and to ensure that governments can protect public health and freedoms at the same time. For leading democratic powers including the United States, taking these measures is in their own self-interest as well. Indeed, illiberal leaders such as Duterte, the Rajapaksas, and even Jokowi, with their improvisational and mercurial styles of governing, often prove unstable partners. In his four years in office, for instance, the Philippine president has veered between condemning the United States while wooing China and warming to Washington while castigating some of Beijing's actions. 92

To preserve democratic norms and institutions, even in a pandemic, policymakers and civil society leaders in South and Southeast Asia should take the following steps:

Work to ensure that COVID-19-related restrictions on assembly and speech are statutorily limited. Although it is reasonable for leaders to assume some emergency powers to enforce quarantines and lockdowns, legislators and courts in South and Southeast Asia should

ensure that emergency powers come with clear time limitations and nonpartisan oversight, which would help inform policymakers when it comes time to potentially renew the emergency powers. ⁹³ Policymakers and activists should also use public campaigns to insist that apps or other online measures used for contact tracing are ended after the virus is contained and do not allow governments to monitor populations for other reasons. ⁹⁴ Imposing time restrictions and aggressively scrutinizing potential extension of emergency powers are popular positions and support democracy.

- Hold elections during the pandemic and make them both fair and safe. Pro-democracy activists in the region should work to ensure that elections are not delayed or canceled and that elections planned for later in 2020 and in 2021 in India and Malaysia can be held, and held safely. If the governments do plan to delay, they should do so only after extensive consultation with opposition parties and civil society, to secure broad support for a delay and ensure that the delay seems nonpartisan and not designed to favor any one party or politician. To hold elections safely during the pandemic, these countries should seek consultation on best voting practices from experts in Singapore, South Korea, and other states in the region that have successfully held elections during the pandemic; offer a wide range of ways to vote, including reserved time slots for in-person voting on Election Day, extended early voting, and mail-in and other types of remote voting in countries that have capable postal services; and invite international election observers to monitor elections.
- Limit and counter illiberal leaders' use of disinformation. Supporters of democratic norms should take measures to prevent leaders from spreading disinformation and destroying checks on factual discourse, such as the remaining independent media outlets and watchdog organizations. These are critical to combating disinformation and promoting transparency on government decisions, especially in a time of crisis. Efforts to protect these organizations could include public fundraising for media outlets that are losing advertising because of government pressure on businesses; legal actions to protect media outlets and watchdog organizations; and organizing pressure from retired leaders, prominent civil society leaders, and foreign leaders to keep media outlets and watchdog organizations open, among other measures.
- Demonstrate and promote ways of protesting that are COVID-19-safe. Particularly in countries such as Thailand, which has largely

contained the pandemic, leaders now have less of an excuse to maintain restrictions on freedom of speech and outdoor assembly. Supporters of democratic norms and institutions should show that they can hold parliament sessions, rallies, and other public events without spreading COVID-19. In Thailand, for instance, demonstrators that have gathered for months in favor of democratic reforms have repeatedly highlighted the measures they are taking to protect public health while rallying. Thailand's caseloads have remained minimal despite the swelling protests. ⁹⁵ In other countries, anyone organizing public gatherings should do the same, taking best practices from Thailand and other places. Supporters of democracy also should advocate forcefully for ending limits on online speech, which poses no obvious threat to public health.

- Promote compromise and reduce polarization. Polarization predates COVID-19, but it has helped illiberal leaders stoke tensions and divide societies, making it harder for democratic norms to flourish and for politicians to build broad coalitions that could undermine illiberal tendencies. South and Southeast Asian politicians and civil society leaders, supported by funders from developed countries, should invest in efforts, such as those led by interfaith groups and mediation organizations, to foster dialogue among political parties, ethnic groups, and religious groups. Initial attempts to promote compromise in Indonesia, often led by interfaith groups, have enjoyed some success in building trust among religious leaders, who have then tried to reduce polarization during election seasons.
- Highlight the links between illiberal politics and poor governance, including mishandling of COVID-19 and failed economic policies. Supporters of democracy are tempted to combat illiberal leaders by highlighting their violations of norms and abuses of power. But the history of illiberalism in Latin America and other regions suggests that illiberal populists in particular, such as the Kirchners in Argentina, ultimately face political downfall because of their inability to actually govern and not because of public disapproval of their norm-breaking. While taking measures to protect democratic institutions, opponents of illiberal leaders in South and Southeast Asia should focus their campaigns on bread-and-butter economic issues, COVID-19, and poor governance in general, arguing that limits on political freedoms have not produced better public health responses to the pandemic or helped cushion the economic pain.

Develop public campaigns to emphasize the importance of expertise in public health and other areas. As a corollary to highlighting the links between illiberal politics and poor governance, regional politicians and civil society activists committed to democracy should emphasize that illiberal leaders are failing to control the pandemic because they are ignoring expertise, not because that expertise is misguided. If expertise is blamed for failed responses to the COVID-19 pandemic, leaders who are even more norm-breaking and autocratic could come to power. Indeed, failed responses to the pandemic could further fuel antiestablishment movements, both regionally and globally, accompanied by greater distrust of expertise on public health and other matters. Worldwide, in the past decade, rising antiestablishment sentiment has sometimes been channeled into support for politicians, such as France's Emmanuel Macron or the United States' Bernie Sanders, who have not attacked democratic practices and institutions. But often it has empowered politicians who disdain expertise, promote conspiracy theories, and have little interest in upholding democracy.

Powers from outside the region, too, can help preserve freedoms in South and Southeast Asia. The United States, Australia, Canada, Japan, and the European Union have regional strategies that rely on fostering freedom. By bolstering democrats, even during a pandemic, the United States can demonstrate a commitment to this approach and also distinguish itself from China, which is expanding its power in the region. Although China has distributed extensive COVID-19-related aid, it has also alienated some South and Southeast Asian populations by buttressing illiberal leaders, such as Cambodia's Hun Sen, and by seeming to take advantage of the distraction of the pandemic to push its territorial claims in the South China Sea.⁹⁷

To help prevent regional leaders from further undermining democratic norms and institutions, the United States and other leading democracies should do the following:

• Support efforts in South and Southeast Asia to reduce polarization and foster political dialogue and compromise. Reducing polarization and fostering dialogue will help reduce the tendency for politicians and voters to view every election as so decisive that they cannot afford to lose. Democracy cannot thrive without peaceful transition of power, and environments more conducive to compromise and dialogue are less likely to produce illiberal leaders such as Duterte or the Rajapaksas, who polarize countries when they are in power. To support

efforts at reducing polarization, leading democracies should avoid cutting democracy and rights promotion budgets and actually raise their budgets for emergency funding for rights and democracy groups in the region. 99 Although reducing budgets seems like a sensible and necessary response to the economic harm of the COVID-19 pandemic, democracy and rights promotion budgets constitute such tiny fractions of national budgets for the United States, Australia, and the European Union that eliminating these monies will have no practical effect on addressing the pandemic or overall budget woes. The United States, for instance, gives about \$2.6 billion per year in democracy promotion funding, allocated in a range of ways. 100 The annual U.S. federal budget for 2020 is projected to be \$6.6 trillion. 101

- Combat illiberal leaders' disinformation campaigns and efforts to undermine the press and watchdog institutions. Leading democracies can combat disinformation in several ways. In South and Southeast Asia, where leaders have increased disinformation efforts during the pandemic, independent media outlets have been effective in revealing such disinformation and uncovering leaders' attacks on democratic institutions. Leading democracies should boost funding for independent media and fact-checking organizations in these regions. In addition, the U.S. Congress should pass the Protecting Human Rights During Pandemic Act, which would prod the executive branch to create a plan for addressing rights abuses during the pandemic.¹⁰²
- Combat Chinese and Russian messaging that democracies are failing in the battle against COVID-19 and that authoritarian states are succeeding. To combat Chinese and Russian messaging that democracies are failing to address the COVID-19 pandemic, the United States and other leading democracies should apply more pressure on social media platforms to research the activities of state-backed disinformation agents and publicly release information about their activities. If they refuse, democratic governments can more aggressively regulate social media firms. Democracies should also boost funding for their own counterpropaganda activities, such as those of the U.S. State Department's Global Engagement Center.
- Ensure the United States' own domestic response to COVID-19
 respects democratic norms and institutions and values expertise. The
 United States cannot support rights and freedoms in South and Southeast Asia if it is undermining rights and freedoms at home without

looking blatantly hypocritical. Yet to date the United States has not effectively balanced battling COVID-19 with protecting freedoms at home. President Trump has falsely suggested that efforts to protect the integrity of national elections while also safeguarding public health—expanding voting by mail, for instance—would lead to rampant voter fraud and questionable elections. Nevertheless, the United States needs to demonstrate that it will uphold the integrity of elections during the pandemic, preserve basic rights at home, and follow public health expertise in addressing the virus.

Hold a major aid conference to focus on the effects of COVID-19. In South and Southeast Asia, as in other developing regions, COVID-19 has had a more catastrophic effect on economies than it has on the economies of most developed states. Wealthier countries can more easily roll out stimulus packages funded by international borrowing; few developing countries can afford to match the kinds of stimulus launched in Australia, Japan, Europe, or North America. 104 Although a prolonged economic downturn in South and Southeast Asia could create popular anger against some leaders whose policies have caused economic pain, such downturns risk exacerbating economic inequalities in the long run. 105 The past decade has shown that such rising inequality fuels divisive politics, which could make way for leaders who are even more illiberal to seize on popular anger and possibly further undermine democratic progress. To help prevent even more inequality in South and Southeast Asia, and thus indirectly support democracy, developed states led by the United States, Canada, Japan, and the European Union should hold a major aid conference. It could be modeled on conferences that assisted Afghanistan in the early 2000s and assisted Asian states during the financial crisis of the late 1990s. The conference would be designed to help economies most damaged by the COVID-19 pandemic, including those in South and Southeast Asia. The aid, primarily grants, could be used in part to help pay for vaccines but would mostly go toward stabilizing economies. The donors could appoint an independent overseer to handle the disbursements and an inspector general to produce reports analyzing how the funds are spent.

CONCLUSION

The situation for democratic progress seems grim in South and Southeast Asia. Although failures to address COVID-19 could rebound against incumbent politicians, Duterte and other illiberal populists today are likely more secure in office than earlier populists would have been, because social media makes it easier for them to distort information and because they are more willing to use violent repression to stay in office. Illiberal populists and other illiberal leaders today can bypass traditional gatekeepers, who have lost influence in the last decade, and deliver their often-distorted messages directly to the public via social media and the partisan press. In addition, while a generation of populists in the 1990s and 2000s used techniques such as altering voting systems to wield power but shied away from violently targeting opponents, the current generation is more willing to instigate violence against other politicians and opponents in civil society. ¹⁰⁶

Despite the bleakness, the situation in South and Southeast Asia remains less grim than in other parts of the developing world. Although more secure in office than earlier generations of illiberal populists, South and Southeast Asian leaders are more constrained in how far they can repress democracy than peers in places such as Africa, because South and Southeast Asian states had built relatively strong democratic institutions and norms before the pandemic. And South and Southeast Asian illiberal leaders, including many illiberal populists, are not Xi Jinping or Abdel Fatah al-Sisi. Unlike truly autocratic leaders, they maintain a veneer of democratic politics, allowing at least somewhat free and fair elections, tolerating opposition parties while also harassing them, and accepting some degree of civil society activity. These constraints make South and Southeast Asia's illiberal leaders more vulnerable than outright autocrats to real reform efforts. Even partially free and fair

Conclusion 23

elections, and partially free civil society, provide the foundations for greater democratization.

Preventing a further slide into illiberalism would benefit U.S. strategic interests as well. Most of the United States' treaty allies and closest partners across Asia and the Pacific are democracies, and the United States tends to work more effectively with the region's freer states. And other than India, with whom bilateral relations have flourished even as Modi has undermined democracy, countries in this region where leaders have reversed democratic progress often have become as unpredictable in their relations with Washington as in approaches to other domestic and foreign policy issues.

ENDNOTES

- Joshua Kurlantzick, "The Pandemic and Southeast Asia's Democratic Struggles," Current History 119, no. 818 (September 2020): 228–33, http://online.ucpress.edu /currenthistory/article/119/818/228/111342/The-Pandemic-and-Southeast-Asia-s -Democratic; Anubhav Gupta, "In Modi's India, Rights and Freedoms Erode Further Amid COVID-19," World Politics Review, June 24, 2020, http://worldpoliticsreview.com /articles/28863/in-modi-s-india-rights-and-freedoms-erode-further-amid-covid-19.
- Thomas Carothers and Andrew O'Donohue, "Political Polarization in South and Southeast Asia: Old Divisions, New Dangers," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, August 18, 2020, http://carnegieendowment.org/2020/08/18/political -polarization-in-south-and-southeast-asia-old-divisions-new-dangers-pub-82430.
- Ivan Krastev, "The Pandemic Was Supposed to Be Great for Strongmen. What Happened?," New York Times, September 8, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/09/08/opinion/coronavirus-dictatorships.html.
- 4. Joshua Kurlantzick, "How China Ramped Up Disinformation Efforts During the Pandemic," Council on Foreign Relations, September 10, 2020, http://cfr.org/in-brief/how-china-ramped-disinformation-efforts-during-pandemic.
- Kurlantzick, "The Pandemic and Southeast Asia's Democratic Struggles." Note: Brunei, Laos, and Vietnam are outright autocracies and have never made any real steps toward democracy; hence they are not discussed in this paper.
- 6. Joshua Kurlantzick, "Thailand's Push for Democracy Falters as Junta Tightens Up on Civil Freedoms," *National*, May 7, 2015, http://thenational.ae/arts-culture/thailands-push-for-democracy-falters-as-junta-tightens-up-on-civil-freedoms-1.134903; Shawn W. Crispin, "Thailand's Rising Crackdown on Dissent Sparks Coup Criticism," *Diplomat*, July 7, 2015, http://thediplomat.com/2015/07/thailands-rising-crackdown-on-dissent-sparks-coup-criticism; Joshua Kurlantzick, "Thailand's Junta Digs In," *Asia Unbound* (blog), April 8, 2016, http://cfr.org/blog/thailands-junta-digs.
- Joshua Kurlantzick, "Thailand's Election: What to Know," Council on Foreign Relations, February 20, 2019, http://cfr.org/in-brief/thailands-election-what-know; Joshua Kurlantzick, "Thailand's Election Dirty Tricks," Asia Unbound (blog), March 6, 2019, http://cfr.org/blog/thailands-election-dirty-tricks.

- Rebecca Ratcliffe, "Thai Court Dissolves Opposition Party Future Forward," Guardian, February 21, 2020, http://theguardian.com/world/2020/feb/21/thai-court-dissolves -opposition-party-future-forward.
- Sheila Coronel, Mariel Padilla, and David Mora, "The Uncounted Dead of Duterte's Drug War," Atlantic, August 19, 2019, http://theatlantic.com/international/archive /2019/08/philippines-dead-rodrigo-duterte-drug-war/595978; Joseph Hincks, "Philippines President Rodrigo Duterte Has Ordered the Arrest of a Chief Political Opponent," Time, September 4, 2018, http://time.com/5385672/rodrigo-duterte -antonio-trillanes-arrest; Yen Nee Lee, "Conviction of Philippine Journalist Points to 'Orchestrated Attempt' to Silence Duterte Critics," CNBC, June 16, 2020, http://cnbc.com/2020/06/16/maria-ressas-conviction-attempts-to-silence-duterte-critics -expert-says.html; "Philippines' Ousted Supreme Court Chief Lambastes Duterte," Reuters, June 19, 2018, http://reuters.com/article/us-philippines-judiciary/philippines -ousted-supreme-court-chief-lambastes-duterte-idUSKBN1JF1D2.
- Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2011: The Annual Survey of Political Rights and Civil Liberties (New York: Rowman and Littlefield, 2011), http://freedomhouse.org /sites/default/files/2020-02/Freedom_in_the_World_2011_complete_book.pdf.
- 11. Maria Thomas, "The World's Largest Democracy Is Out to Stifle Its Already Docile Press," Quartz India, April 3, 2018, http://qz.com/india/1243381/indias-modi -government-cracks-down-on-press-freedom-in-bid-to-fight-fake-news; Danish Raza, "India Arrests Dozens of Journalists in Clampdown on Critics of COVID-19 Response," Guardian, July 31, 2020, http://theguardian.com/global-development /2020/jul/31/india-arrests-50-journalists-in-clampdown-on-critics-of-covid-19 -response; Jeffrey Gettleman, Suhasini Raj, Kai Shultz, and Hari Kumar, "India Revokes Kashmir's Special Status, Raising Fears of Unrest," New York Times, August 5, 2019, http://nytimes.com/2019/08/05/world/asia/india-pakistan-kashmir-jammu .html; Shoaib Daniyal, "Modi's 'Raid Raj' Could Easily Become a Tool to Target Political Opponents," Scroll, December 28, 2016, http://scroll.in/article/825302/the -daily-fix-modis-raid-raj-could-easily-become-a-tool-to-target-political-opponents; Press Trust of India, "Modi Government 'Targeting' Political Opponents With False Cases: Congress," New Indian Express, August 31, 2019, http://newindianexpress.com /nation/2019/aug/31/modi-government-targeting-political-opponents-with-false -cases-congress-2027191.html; Lydia Finzel, "Democratic Backsliding in India, the World's Largest Democracy," V-Dem, February 24, 2020, http://v-dem.net/en/news /democratic-backsliding-india-worlds-largest-democracy; Sadanand Dhume, "In South Asia, Democracy Loses and Beijing Wins," Wall Street Journal, November 28, 2019, http://wsj.com/articles/in-south-asia-democracy-loses-and-beijing-wins -11574967252.
- 12. The author is grateful to Alyssa Ayres for this point.
- 13. Carothers and O'Donohue, "Political Polarization in South and Southeast Asia," 17–18.
- 14. Dhume, "In South Asia, Democracy Loses and Beijing Wins."
- 15. The author is grateful to Alyssa Ayres for this point.
- 16. The author is grateful to Alyssa Ayres for this point.

- Arun Budhathoki, "Nepal and the Lurch Toward Digital Authoritarianism," Diplomat, March 22, 2019, http://thediplomat.com/2019/03/nepal-and-the-lurch-toward -digital-authoritarianism.
- Joshua Kurlantzick, review of The Rise of Sophisticated Authoritarianism in Southeast Asia, by Lee Morgenbesser, Kyoto Review of Southeast Asia 28 (2020), http://kyotoreview.org /issue-28/review-the-rise-of-sophisticated-authoritarianism-in-southeast-asia.
- 19. Tom Chitty, "Why Does Thailand Have So Many Coups?," CNBC, August 20, 2019, http://cnbc.com/2019/08/20/why-does-thailand-have-so-many-coups.html.
- 20. The author is grateful to Richard Heydarian for this point.
- 21. "Tycoon or Thai Con?," Economist, January 11, 2001, http://economist.com/leaders/2001/01/11/tycoon-or-thai-con; "What Does Narendra Modi Want?," Economist, October 24, 2019, http://economist.com/special-report/2019/10/24/what-does-narendra-modi-want; "Philippines' President Says He Killed Criminals to Protect Country," Reuters, December 16, 2016, http://reuters.com/article/us-philippines-duterte/philippines-president-says-he-killed-criminals-to-protect-country-idUSKBN14523P.
- 22. Matt Wells, "Philippines: Duterte's 'War on Drugs' Is a War on the Poor," Amnesty International, February 4, 2017, http://amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2017/02/war-on-drugs-war-on-poor; Ana P. Santos, "Poverty Punished as Philippines Gets Tough in Virus Pandemic," Al Jazeera, April 13, 2020, http://aljazeera.com/news/2020/4/13/poverty-punished-as-philippines-gets-tough-in-virus-pandemic.
- "Mobocracy: An Interview with Jan-Werner Müller," Octavian Report 3, http://
 octavianreport.com/article/jan-werner-muller-populism-democracy-trump; Jan-Werner
 Müller, What Is Populism? (Philadelphia, PA: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2016).
- 24. Hannah Ellis-Petersen and Shaikh Azizur Rahman, "Coronavirus Conspiracy Theories Targeting Muslims Spread in India," *Guardian*, April 13, 2020, http://theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/13/coronavirus-conspiracy-theories-targeting-muslims-spread-in-india; Rodion Ebbighuasen, "Buddhists Fan Flames of Islamophobia in Southeast Asia," Deutsche Welle, March 27, 2018, http://dw.com/en/buddhists-fan-flames-of-islamophobia-in-southeast-asia/a-43158407; Tom Allard and Shihar Aneez, "Police, Politicians Accused of Joining Sri Lanka's Anti-Muslim Riots," Reuters, March 24, 2018, http://reuters.com/article/us-sri-lanka-clashes-insight/police-politicians-accused-of-joining-sri-lankas-anti-muslim-riots-idUSKBN1H102Q; Phelim Kine, "Why Indonesia's Christian Diaspora Fears Going Home," *East Asia Forum*, March 1, 2018, http://eastasiaforum.org/2018/03/01/why-indonesias-christian-diaspora-fears-going-home; Wells, "Philippines: Duterte's 'War on Drugs' Is a War on the Poor."
- 25. The author is grateful to Alyssa Ayres for this point.
- 26. Carothers and O'Donohue, "Political Polarization in South and Southeast Asia."
- 27. Carothers and O'Donohue, "Political Polarization in South and Southeast Asia." In some ways, this type of life-or-death polarization has infected the United States as well, with partisans claiming that elections are akin to battles against terrorists—"the Flight 93 election," for instance—in the other party, and so any action is necessary to avoid outright disaster. See, for instance, Damon Linker, "The 'Flight 93' Election Has Ended in Disaster," Week, July 15, 2020, http://theweek.com/articles/925378/flight-93-election-ended-disaster.

- Larry Diamond, "Democratic Regression in Comparative Perspective: Scope, Methods, and Causes," *Democratization*, September 15, 2020, http://tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13510347.2020.1807517.
- "A Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a Shared Vision," U.S. Department of State, November 4, 2019, http://state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Free-and -Open-Indo-Pacific-4Nov2019.pdf.
- 30. Zeeshan Aleem, "Trump Wants to Gut the State Department by 25 Percent. You Read That Right." Vox, February 12, 2018, http://vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/2/12 /17004372/trump-budget-state-department-defense-cuts; Josh Rogin, "The Trump Administration Wants to Dismantle Ronald Reagan's 'Infrastructure of Democracy'," Washington Post, March 4, 2018, http://washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions /the-trump-administration-wants-to-dismantle-ronald-reagans-infrastructure-of -democracy/2018/03/04/8b94d7f6-1e54-11e8-ae5a-16e60e4605f3_story.html; Carol Morello, "Trump Administration Again Proposes Slashing Foreign Aid," Washington Post, February 10, 2020, http://washingtonpost.com/national-security /trump-administration-again-proposes-slashing-foreign-aid/2020/02/10/2c03af38 -4c4c-11ea-bf44-f5043eb3918a_story.html; Andrew Miller, "Congress Will Ignore Trump's Foreign Affairs Budget Request. Others Will Not." Just Security, July 11, 2019, http://justsecurity.org/64879/congress-will-ignore-trumps-foreign-affairs -budget-request-others-will-not; Colum Lynch, "Trump to Arab Protestors: I Stand With Your Rulers, Not You," Foreign Policy, November 1, 2019, http://foreignpolicy .com/2019/11/01/trump-arab-protests-lebanon-egypt-irag.
- Humeyra Pamuk and Orhan Coskun, "Behind Trump-Erdogan 'Bromance,' a White 31. House Meeting to Repair U.S.-Turkey Ties," Reuters, November 12, 2019, http:// reuters.com/article/us-turkey-usa-trump-erdogan/behind-trump-erdogan-bromance -a-white-house-meeting-to-repair-u-s-turkey-ties-idUSKBN1XM0F0; Peter Wade, "This Extensive Mashup Confirms Trump's Love for Putin," Rolling Stone, July 31, 2020, http://rollingstone.com/politics/politics-news/video-mashup-confirms-trump -loves-putin-1037913; "Trump Backs Sisi as He Seeks to 'Reboot' U.S.-Egypt Ties," BBC, April 3, 2017, http://bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-39478096; Louis Nelson, "Trump Criticizes NATO Members Ahead of Summit," Politico, July 9, 2018, http://politico.com/story/2018/07/09/trump-criticize-nato-summit-702296; Alexander Smith and Shannon Pettypiece, "NATO Gathering Descends Into Acrimony as Trump Criticizes Allies," NBC News, December 4, 2019, http://nbcnews .com/news/world/nato-summit-braces-friction-after-bruising-first-day-n1095296; Rebecca Kheel, "Trump's Relationship With Merkel Sinks Even Lower," Hill, July 11, 2018, http://thehill.com/policy/defense/396585-trumps-relationship-with-merkel -sinks-lower; Damian Paletta and Joel Achenbach, "Trump Accuses Canadian Leader of Being 'Dishonest' and 'Weak'," Washington Post, June 10, 2018, http:// washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-attacks-canada-to-show-north-korea-hes-strong -aide-says/2018/06/10/afc16c0c-6cba-11e8-bd50-b80389a4e569_story.html.
- David E. Sanger and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Praises Duterte for Philippine Drug Crackdown in Call Transcript," New York Times, May 23, 2017, http://nytimes.com/2017 /05/23/us/politics/trump-duterte-phone-transcript-philippine-drug-crackdown.html.
- 33. Diamond, "Democratic Regression in Comparative Perspective."

- 34. Amy Sawitta Lefevre and Pracha Hariraksapitak, "Thai Junta Claims Support From China, Vietnam Amid Western Unease," Reuters, June 4, 2014, http://reuters.com/article/us-thailand-politics/thai-junta-claims-support-from-china-vietnam-amid-western-unease-idUSKBN0EF0SA20140604; Amy Sawitta Lefevre, "Thai Army Delegation Visits China Amid Western Reproach of Coup," Reuters, June 11, 2014, http://reuters.com/article/us-thailand-politics-china/thai-army-delegation-visits-china-amid-western-reproach-of-coup-idUSKBN0EM0FO20140611.
- 35. Tom Allard and Prak Chan Thul, "Cambodia's Hun Sen Has an Important Election Backer: China," Reuters, July 27, 2018, http://reuters.com/article/us-cambodia-election-china/cambodias-hun-sen-has-an-important-election-backer-china-idUSKBN1KI01U; "China to Assist Cambodia With 2018 Elections After U.S., EU Withdraw Funding," Radio Free Asia, December 28, 2017, http://rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/assistance-12282017155101.html.
- 36. Nate Schenkkan, "Keeping Democracy Healthy During a Pandemic," Freedom House (newsletter), March 30, 2020, http://freedomhouse.org/newsletter/keeping-democracy-healthy-during-pandemic-issue-1.
- Joshua Kurlantzick, "Rodrigo Duterte Goes Even Farther in Using COVID-19 to Crack Down," Asia Unbound (blog), June 8, 2020, http://cfr.org/blog/rodrigo-duterte-goes-even-farther-using-covid-19-crack-down.
- 38. Carothers and O'Donohue, "Political Polarization in South and Southeast Asia," 13–14.
- 39. Gupta, "In Modi's India, Rights and Freedoms Erode Further Amid COVID-19."
- 40. Amy Kazmin, "India's Lockdown Extension Sparks Migrant Worker Protests," Financial Times, April 14, 2020, http://ft.com/content/f3751e84-9280-4021-bb30-5f51139bb7ec.
- 41. Sonali Paul, "Australia's COVID-19 Epicenter Extends Hard Lockdown Till Late September," Reuters, September 5, 2020, http://reuters.com/article/us-health -coronavirus-australia/australias-covid-19-epicenter-extends-hard-lockdown-till-late -september-idUSKBN25X009; Anna Fifield, "New Zealand Isn't Just Flattening the Curve. It's Squashing It." Washington Post, April 7, 2020, http://washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/new-zealand-isnt-just-flattening-the-curve-its-squashing-it/2020/04/07/6cab3a4a-7822-11ea-a311-adb1344719a9_story.html; Krastev, "The Pandemic Was Supposed to Be Great for Strongmen. What Happened?."
- 42. Peta Fuller, "New Zealand's Level Four Coronavirus Lockdown Has Been Strict. Here Are Some of the Differences With Australia." ABC News, April 20, 2020, http://abc.net.au/news/2020-04-20/new-zealand-level-four-restrictions-compared-with-australia /12164798; Justin Fendos, "How Surveillance Technology Powered South Korea's COVID-19 Response," *Tech Stream* (blog), April 29, 2020, http://brookings.edu/techstream/how-surveillance-technology-powered-south-koreas-covid-19-response.
- 43. Joe Cochrane, "Indonesia Sours on Democracy as Coronavirus Ravages Economy, Survey Finds," *South China Morning Post*, June 11, 2020, http://scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3088538/indonesia-sours-democracy-coronavirus-ravages-economy-survey.
- 44. Joshua Kurlantzick, "Has Malaysia's Democratic Experiment Imploded?," *Asia Unbound* (blog), March 16, 2020, http://cfr.org/blog/has-malaysias-democratic -experiment-imploded.

- 45. Kurlantzick, "Rodrigo Duterte Goes Even Farther in Using COVID-19 to Crack Down."
- 46. Richard C. Paddock, "Democracy Fades in Malaysia as Old Order Returns to Power," New York Times, May 22, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/05/22/world/asia/malaysia-politics-najib.html; William Case, "COVID-19 Taps the Accelerator in Malaysian Politics," East Asia Forum, July 15, 2020, http://eastasiaforum.org/2020/07/15/covid-19-taps-the-accelerator-in-malaysian-politics.
- 47. Bhavan Jaipragas, "Is Malaysia's King Taking Sides in the Current Political Turmoil?," South China Morning Post, October 16, 2020, http://scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3105871/malaysias-king-taking-sides-current-political-turmoil.
- Mary McDougall, "Bangladesh's New Digital Law Will Silence Critics, Rights Groups Say," CNN, October 9, 2018, http://cnn.com/2018/10/09/asia/bangladesh-digital-law-intl/index.html.
- McDougall, "Bangladesh's New Digital Law Will Silence Critics"; "Bangladesh: Mass Arrests Over Cartoons, Posts," Human Rights Watch, May 7, 2020, http://hrw.org/news/2020/05/07/bangladesh-mass-arrests-over-cartoons-posts.
- Madiha Afzal, "The Pandemic Deals a Blow to Pakistan's Democracy," Order From Chaos (blog), August 6, 2020, http://brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/08/06/ /the-pandemic-deals-a-blow-to-pakistans-democracy.
- 51. Sarah Repucci and Amy Slipowitz, "Democracy Under Lockdown: The Impact of COVID-19 on the Global Struggle for Freedom," Freedom House, http://freedomhouse.org/report/special-report/2020/democracy-under-lockdown. (The author participated in some of the surveys that informed this report.)
- Sameer Yasir and Kai Shultz, "India Rounds Up Critics Under Shadow of Virus Crisis, Activists Say," New York Times, July 19, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/07/19/world/asia/india-activists-arrests-riots-coronavirus.html.
- "Indian Minorities Panel Faults Police Role in Delhi Riots Targeting Muslims," Reuters, July 17, 2020, http://reuters.com/article/us-india-citizenship-report/indian-minorities -panel-faults-police-role-in-delhi-riots-targeting-muslims-idUSKCN24I1JA.
- 54. Eve Warburton, "Indonesia: Polarization, Democratic Distress, and the Coronavirus," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 28, 2020, http://carnegieendowment.org/2020/04/28/indonesia-polarization-democratic-distress-and-coronavirus-pub-81641.
- 55. Warburton, "Indonesia: Polarization, Democratic Distress, and the Coronavirus."
- Brett Meyer, "Pandemic Populism: An Analysis of Populist Leaders' Responses to COVID-19," Tony Blair Institute for Global Change, August 17, 2020, http://institute.global/policy/pandemic-populism-analysis-populist-leaders-responses-covid-19.
- 57. Gupta, "In Modi's India, Rights and Freedoms Erode Further Amid COVID-19."
- Rasheed Kidwai and Naghma Sahar, "Let's Talk About How Tablighi Jamaat Turned COVID Hate Against Muslims Around," Print, July 12, 2020, http://theprint.in /opinion/lets-talk-about-how-tablighi-jamaat-turned-covid-hate-against-muslims -around/458728.

- Kidwai and Sahar, "Let's Talk About How Tablighi Jamaat Turned COVID Hate Against Muslims Around."
- 60. Stephanie Findlay and Jyotsna Singh, "India Cracks Down on Muslims Under Cover of Coronavirus," Financial Times, May 3, 2020, http://ft.com/content/34ad9282-74d7-4a85-a629-a9655339c366; Amy Slipowitz, "Why We Should Be Worried About India's Response to Coronavirus," Freedom House, April 13, 2020, http://freedomhouse.org/article/why-we-should-be-worried-about-indias-response-coronavirus.
- 61. Kurlantzick, "How China Ramped Up Disinformation Efforts During the Pandemic"; Peter Rough, "How China Is Exploiting the Coronavirus to Weaken Democracies," Foreign Policy, March 25, 2020, http://foreignpolicy.com/2020/03/25/china-coronavirus-propaganda-weakens-western-democracies.
- "Southeast Asia COVID-19 Tracker," Center for Strategic and International Studies, http://csis.org/programs/southeast-asia-program/southeast-asia-covid-19-tracker.
- 63. "COVID in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count," *New York Times*, accessed November 16, 2020, http://nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-us-cases. html.
- 64. Karim Sadjadpour, "Iran's Coronavirus Disaster," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 25, 2020, http://carnegieendowment.org/2020/03/25 /iran-s-coronavirus-disaster-pub-81367; Michele A. Berdy, "How Russia's Corona -virus Crisis Got So Bad," *Politico*, May 24, 2020, http://politico.eu/article/how -russias-coronavirus-crisis-got-so-bad-vladimir-putin-covid19.
- 65. William Gallo, "South Koreans Preserve Democracy, Even During Pandemic," Voice of America, April 15, 2020, http://voanews.com/east-asia-pacific/south-koreans -preserve-democracy-even-during-pandemic; Michael G. Baker, Nick Wilson, and Andrew Anglemyer, "Successful Elimination of COVID-19 Transmission in New Zealand," New England Journal of Medicine, August 7, 2020, http://nejm.org/doi/full /10.1056/NEJMc2025203; Christina Farr, "Germany's Coronavirus Response Is a Master Class in Science Communication," CNBC, July 21, 2020, http://cnbc.com/2020/07/21/germanys-coronavirus-response-masterful-science-communication.html.
- 66. Repucci and Slipowitz, "Democracy Under Lockdown."
- 67. Krastev, "The Pandemic Was Supposed to Be Great for Strongmen. What Happened?."
- 68. Anthony Faiola and Ana Vanessa Herrero, "Protestors Paralyze Bolivia Over Election Delays, Threaten Escalation," Washington Post, August 12, 2020, http://washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/bolivia-protest-blockade-anez-evo-coronavirus/2020/08/11 /7ffceb50-db48-11ea-809e-b8be57ba616e_story.html; Stephania Taladrid, "Hunger, Infection, and Repression: Venezuela's Coronavirus Calamity," New Yorker, May 29, 2020, http://newyorker.com/news/news-desk/hunger-infection-and-repression-venezuelas-coronavirus-calamity.
- Nelson Renteria, "El Salvador's President Disregards Top Court Rulings on Coronavirus," Reuters, April 16, 2020, http://reuters.com/article/us-health -coronavirus-el-salvador/el-salvadors-president-disregards-top-court-rulings-on -coronavirus-idUSKCN21Y0IA.

- 70. Istvan Hegedus, "Coronavirus and Democratic Erosion in Hungary," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 23, 2020, http://carnegieeurope.eu/2020/06/23/coronavirus-and-democratic-erosion-in-hungary-pub-82117; "Freedom House Warns of Democratic Breakdown in Central, Eastern Europe," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, May 6, 2020, http://voanews.com/covid-19-pandemic/freedom-house-warns-democratic-breakdown-central-eastern-europe.
- Nate Schenkkan, "Democracy During a Pandemic: Russia and Southern Africa," Freedom House (newsletter), May 11, 2020, http://freedomhouse.org/newsletter /keeping-democracy-healthy/democracy-during-pandemic-russia-and-southern -africa-issue-7.
- Sarah Yerkes, "Coronavirus Threatens Freedom in North Africa," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 24, 2020, http://carnegieendowment.org/2020/04/24/coronavirus-threatens-freedom-in-north-africa-pub-81625.
- 73. Schenkkan, "Keeping Democracy Healthy During a Pandemic."
- 74. "Will the Legacy of COVID-19 Include Increased Authoritarianism?," Transparency International, May 29, 2020, http://transparency.org/en/news/will-the-legacy-of-covid-19-include-increased-authoritarianism.
- 75. Michelle Gavin, "The Authoritarian Politics of COVID-19 in Zimbabwe," *Africa in Transition* (blog), June 18, 2020, http://cfr.org/blog/authoritarian-politics-covid-19-zimbabwe.
- 76. Adi Robertson, "Senate Passes Surveillance Bill Without Ban on Web History Snooping," Verge, May 14, 2020, http://theverge.com/2020/5/14/21257782/surveillance-bill -congress-senate-pass-usa-freedom-reauthorization-act; Paul D. Shinkman, "Obama: 'Global War on Terror' Is Over," U.S. News and World Report, May 23, 2013, http://usnews.com/news/articles/2013/05/23/obama-global-war-on-terror-is-over; Robert E.G. Beens, "The State of Mass Surveillance," Forbes, September 25, 2020, http://forbes.com/sites/forbestechcouncil/2020/09/25/the-state-of-mass-surveillance/#3dc95a3bb62d.
- 77. Jason Castaneda, "Duterte Tightens Grip as the Philippines Falls Apart," *Asia Times*, September 24, 2020, http://asiatimes.com/2020/09/duterte-tightens-grip-as-the-philippines -falls-apart; Rudy Romero, "An Early Look at the 2022 Presidential Race," *Manila Standard*, January 28, 2020, http://manilastandard.net/opinion/columns/business-class -by-rudy-romero/315908/an-early-look-at-the-2022-presidential-race.html.
- Era Dabla-Norris, Anne-Marie Gulde-Wolf, and Francois Painchaud, "Vietnam's Success in Containing COVID-19 Offers Roadmap for Other Developing Countries," International Monetary Fund, June 29, 2020, http://imf.org/en/News/Articles/2020/06/29/na062920-vietnams-success-in-containing-covid19-offers-roadmap-for-other-developing-countries.
- 79. Meyer, "Pandemic Populism: An Analysis of Populist Leaders' Responses to COVID-19."
- 80. Meyer, "Pandemic Populism: An Analysis of Populist Leaders' Responses to COVID-19."
- 81. Uri Friedman, "The Coronavirus-Denial Movement Now Has a Leader," *Atlantic*, March 27, 2020, http://theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2020/03/bolsonaro-coronavirus -denial-brazil-trump/608926; Ernesto Londoño, Manuela Andreoni, and Letícia Casado, "Bolsonaro, Isolated and Defiant, Dismisses Coronavirus Threat to Brazil," *New York Times*, April 1, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/04/01/world/americas/brazil

- -bolsonaro-coronavirus.html; Manuela Andreoni, "Coronavirus in Brazil: What You Need to Know," *New York Times*, October 9, 2020, http://nytimes.com/article/brazil-coronavirus-cases.html.
- 82. "Brazil COVID Map and Case Count," *New York Times*, http://nytimes.com/interactive /2020/world/americas/brazil-coronavirus-cases.html.
- Ed Yong, "How the Pandemic Defeated America," Atlantic, September 2020, http:// theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2020/09/coronavirus-american-failure/614191.
- 84. "COVID World Map: Tracking the Global Outbreak," New York Times, http://nytimes.com/interactive/2020/world/coronavirus-maps.html.
- 85. Jeffrey Gettleman and Kai Shultz, "Modi Orders 3-Week Total Lockdown for All 1.3 Billion Indians," *New York Times*, March 24, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/03/24 /world/asia/india-coronavirus-lockdown.html; Jeffrey Gettleman and Kai Shultz, "As India Loosens Its Strict Lockdown, Coronavirus Deaths Jump Sharply," *New York Times*, May 6, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/05/06/world/asia/india-coronavirus -lockdown-infections.html; Saheli Roy Choudhury, "India Shut Down Its Economy to Contain the Coronavirus. It's Now One of the Most Affected Countries," CNBC, June 14, 2020, http://cnbc.com/2020/06/15/despite-lockdown-india-coronavirus-cases-ris -hurting-economy.html.
- 86. Shivam Vij, "Narendra Modi Is Selling a Failed COVID Lockdown as a Success," *Print*, July 1, 2020, http://theprint.in/opinion/narendra-modi-is-selling-a-failed-covid-lockdown -as-a-success/452191.
- 87. Sameer Yasir and Jeffrey Gettleman, "India's Economy Shrank Nearly 24 Percent Last Quarter," *New York Times*, August 31, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/08/31/world/asia/india-economy-gdp.html.
- 88. Richard Heydarian, "Philippines: Rodrigo Duterte's Response," *Asia Unbound* (blog), April 14, 2020, http://cfr.org/blog/philippines-rodrigo-dutertes-response; Pia Ranada, "Urong-sulong? 9 Confusing Rule Changes, Contradictions by Duterte's Coronavirus Task Force," Rappler, September 16, 2020, http://rappler.com/newsbreak/iq/confusing-rule-changes-contradictions-duterte-coronavirus-task-force.
- 89. Praveen Menon, "New Zealand PM Ardern's Ratings Sky High Ahead of Election," Reuters, July 26, 2020, http://reuters.com/article/us-newzealand-election-ardern/new-zealand-pm-arderns-ratings-sky-high-ahead-of-election-idUSKCN24R0UI; Matthew Karnitschnig, "Everybody Loves Merkel. Her Likely Successors? Not So Much." *Politico*, July 20, 2020, http://politico.eu/article/germany-angela-merkel-complex-approval; Jamie Smyth, "Jacinda Ardern Wins New Zealand Election by a Landslide," *Financial Times*, October 17, 2020, http://ft.com/content/30983bb9-a18b-428d-8484-ae54d6dbb7cb.
- Amanda Watts, "Fauci Says Normal Life May Not Be Back Until the End of 2021," CNN, September 11, 2020, http://cnn.com/2020/09/11/health/fauci-normal-life -2021/index.html.
- 91. "Cambodia: Freedom in the World 2020," Freedom House, http://freedomhouse.org /country/cambodia/freedom-world/2020. (The author serves as a consultant for Freedom House's Southeast Asia country reports, including its Cambodia country report.)

- 92. Richard Heydarian, "Duterte's U-Turn on Defense Pact With U.S. Shows China Threat," Nikkei Asia, June 8, 2020, http://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/Duterte-s-U-turn-on-defense-pact-with-US-shows-China-threat; Richard Heydarian, "Twilight of Duterte Presidency Might Also Mean Last Days of Philippines' Long Entanglement With the U.S.," South China Morning Post, January 4, 2020, http://scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3044531/twilight-duterte-presidency-might-also-mean-last-days.
- 93. Repucci and Slipowitz, "Democracy Under Lockdown."
- Larry Diamond, "Democracy Versus the Pandemic," Foreign Affairs, June 13, 2020, http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2020-06-13/democracy-versus-pandemic.
- 95. "Southeast Asia COVID-19 Tracker," Center for Strategic and International Studies.
- 96. Shannon K. O'Neil, "Latin America's Populist Hangover," *Foreign Affairs* 95, no. 6 (November/December 2016), http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/americas/2016-09-27 /latin-america-s-populist-hangover.
- 97. Robert A. Manning and Patrick M. Cronin, "Under Cover of Pandemic, China Steps Up Brinkmanship in South China Sea," *Foreign Policy*, May 14, 2020, http://foreignpolicy.com/2020/05/14/south-china-sea-dispute-accelerated-by-coronavirus.
- 98. Carothers and O'Donohue, "Political Polarization in South and Southeast Asia."
- 99. Repucci and Slipowitz, "Democracy Under Lockdown."
- "Democracy Promotion: An Objective of U.S. Foreign Assistance," Congressional Research Service, January 4, 2019, http://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44858.pdf.
- "Budget Projections," Congressional Budget Office, updated September 2, 2020, http://cbo.gov/topics/budget.
- 102. Repucci and Slipowitz, "Democracy Under Lockdown."
- 103. Jim Rutenberg, "How Trump's 'Voter Fraud' Lie Is Disenfranchising Americans," New York Times Magazine, September 30, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/09/30 /magazine/trump-voter-fraud.html.
- James Crabtree, "The End of Emerging Markets?," Foreign Policy, May 3, 2020, http://foreignpolicy.com/2020/05/03/emerging-markets-coronavirus-pandemic-economic-fallout.
- 105. "UN Report Finds COVID-19 Is Reversing Decades of Progress on Poverty, Healthcare, and Education," United Nations, July 7, 2020, http://un.org/development/desa/en/news/sustainable/sustainable-development-goals-report-2020.html.
- 106. Joseph Hincks, "Duterte Is Assassinating Opponents Under Cover of the Drug War, Philippine Rights Groups Say," Time, July 5, 2018, http://time.com/5330071 /philippines-mayors-political-assassination-duterte; Jason Gutierrez, "Duterte Says He Ordered a Politician Killed; a Spokesman Says He Misspoke," New York Times, September 18, 2019, http://nytimes.com/2019/09/18/world/asia/philippines-rodrigo-duterte-assassination.html.
- 107. Kurlantzick, review of The Rise of Sophisticated Authoritarianism in Southeast Asia.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Joshua Kurlantzick is senior fellow for Southeast Asia at the Council on Foreign Relations. He is the author, most recently, of A Great Place to Have a War: America in Laos and the Birth of a Military CIA. Kurlantzick was previously a visiting scholar at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, where he studied Southeast Asian politics and economics and China's relations with Southeast Asia, including Chinese investment, aid, and diplomacy. Previously, he was a fellow at the University of Southern California Center on Public Diplomacy and a fellow at the Pacific Council on International Policy. He is currently focused on China's relations with Southeast Asia and China's approach to soft and sharp power, including state-backed media and information efforts and other components of soft and sharp power. He is also working on issues related to the rise of global populism, populism in Asia, and the effects of COVID-19 on illiberal populism and political freedom. He is the winner of the Luce scholarship for journalism in Asia and was a finalist for the Osborn Elliott Prize for Excellence in Journalism in Asia. His book Charm Offensive: How China's Soft Power Is Transforming the World was nominated for CFR's 2008 Arthur Ross Book Award. He is also the author of State Capitalism: How the Return of Statism Is Transforming the World and Democracy in Retreat: The Revolt of the Middle Class and the Worldwide Decline in Representative Government. Kurlantzick received his BA in political science from Haverford College.

Cover photo: A police officer rides atop an armored personnel carrier during the start of a lockdown, owing to a rise in COVID-19 cases, in Navotas, in Metropolitan Manila, Philippines, on July 16, 2020. (Aaron Favila/AP Photo)

Council on Foreign Relations cfr.org

58 East 68th Street New York, NY 10065 tel 212.434.9400 1777 F Street, NW Washington, DC 20006 tel 202.509.8400